
 

June 5, 2017 
 

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, June 5, 2017, at  
7:30 pm. at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 
17602. The meeting was called to order by Mr. Dave Buckwalter, Chairman. In addition to  
Mr. Buckwalter, supervisors present were: Mr. John Blowers, Mr. Corey Meyer, Mr. Ethan 
Demme and Mr. Glenn Eberly. Also present was Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager. 
 
The following persons signed in as being present in the audience: 
 
Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers 
Chief John Bowman 
James McElheny & family 
Mike Huxta, ELA Group, representing Smoketown Airport 
John Shertzer, 135 Oakview Road 
Susan Snyder, 435 Mount Sidney Road 
John Lamparter, Old Philadelphia Pike 
Dave Damon, 1343 Chester Pike, Sharon Hill, PA, representing Oakview Estates 
Jeff Cutler, Po Box 2506, Tax Collector 
 
Approval of the Minutes of the Monday, May 8, 2017 Regular Meeting 
 
Chairman Buckwalter asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of 
the May 8, 2017 regular meeting as prepared.    
 
A motion was made by Mr. Blowers to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve the 
minutes as presented.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by a vote of three in 
favor and two abstaining (Mr. Demme and Mr. Eberly were absent from the May 8, 2017 
meeting.) 
 
Approval of Bills 
 
Chairman Buckwalter presented the bills to be paid from various funds for the total amount of 
$569,428.37.   He discussed some of the larger items including a payment in the amount of 
$61,200 to the Township’s four fire companies for the second quarter 2017 contributions ($15,300 
each), a payment in the amount of $8,300 to the libraries for the second quarter 2017 contributions 
($3,569 to Lancaster, $2,822 to Manheim Township and $1,909 to Pequea Valley), a payment in 
the amount of $124,139 to New Holland Auto Group for 5 new police vehicles budgeted in the 
2017 budget, a payment in the amount of $25,601.99 to McMahon Associates for the Route 30 
Streetscape Plan/PADOT resurfacing project, a payment in the amount of $32,754.53 to Stevens & 
Lee/Griffen for the Route 30 Streetscape Plan consulting, and a payment in the amount of $8,000 
to Upper Leacock Township for 2017 contribution for Leola Pool operations. 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Demme to approve the payment of the 
bills as listed in the amount of $569,428.37.  The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 



 

Recognition of Service to the Township – Mr. John Lamparter 
 
Chairman Buckwalter recognized Mr. John Lamparter for his service to the Township Park Board 
from July 2011 to May 2017 for a total of six years.  He presented him with a plaque and thanked 
him for his service. 
 
Recognition of Retirement – Sgt. James McElheny 
 
Chief Bowman recognized Sgt.  James McElheny for his service to the Township and recent 
retirement from the Police Department.  He stated that Sgt. McElheny began his career with the 
Township in May 1993 after serving in the US Army from 1979 to 1985. He stated that he was 
voted Officer of the Year in 1995 and was the first DARE officer for the Conestoga Valley School 
District.  He stated that in 1997 he was promoted to Corporal and in 2003 the title was changed to 
the rank of Sergeant and he was in charge of the Patrol Platoon.  He stated that in 2008 he received 
certification as a Police Chaplin.  He thank Sgt. McElheny for his 24 years of service to the 
Township Police Department and presented him with a plaque.   
 
Old Business 
 

a. Request for Release of Financial Security: A & J Power- Beechdale Road 
 
Chairman Buckwalter asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present. 
 
Chairman Buckwalter stated that the Township engineer has reviewed the project and is 
recommending a full release of financial security in the amount of $1,541.68 leaving a remaining 
balance of $0. 
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the request for release of financial security for A&J Power 
on Beechdale Road as recommended by the Township engineer in the amount of $1,541.68 
leaving a remaining balance of $0.  Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous voice vote. 
 

b. Request for Reduction of Financial Security: 1602 LHE – 1602 Lincoln Hwy East 
 
Chairman Buckwalter asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present. 
 
Chairman Buckwalter stated that the Township engineer has reviewed the project and has noted 
items that need to be completed so they are recommending a reduction in the amount of 
$25,030.50 leaving a remaining balance of $72,908.50. 
 
Mr. Blowers made a motion to approve the request for reduction of financial security for 1602 
Lincoln Highway East as recommended by the Township engineer in the amount of $25,030.50 
leaving a remaining balance of $72,908.50.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed 
by unanimous voice vote. 
 
 



 

c. Request for Reduction of Financial Security: Fisher – 100 Hartman Bridge Road 
 
Chairman Buckwalter asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present. 
 
Chairman Buckwalter stated that the Township engineer has reviewed the project and has noted 
items that need to be completed so they are recommending a reduction in the amount of 
$10,000.00 leaving a remaining balance of $4,761.69. 
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the request for reduction of financial security for Fisher 
at 100 Hartman Bridge Road as recommended by the Township engineer in the amount of 
$10,000.00 leaving a remaining balance of $4,761.69.  Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it 
was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
New Business 
 

a. Smoketown Airport Land Development Plan #16-21: 311 Airport Drive 
 
Chairman Buckwalter asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Mike Huxta was 
present. 
 
Mr. Huxta from ELA Group presented the Smoketown Airport Land Development Plan.  He 
stated that they were asking for conditional approval of the plan and approval of the requested 
modifications.  He reviewed the plan for the Board members who were not present at the last 
meeting.  He stated that they are planning to add additional hangars to the existing hangars at the 
north end of the property, make stormwater improvements to the regional basin and add 
additional parking spaces to the Glick Fire Equipment Company at the east end of the property.  
He stated that they are asking for four waivers/modifications including: waiver of preliminary 
plan, waiver for requirement for street improvement at Mill Creek Road, wavier of requirement 
for curbing along frontage of Mill Creek Road, and modification of requirement to construct 
sidewalk along Mill Creek Road.  He asked for clarification for the items under Zoning and  
Mr. Hutchison responded that he would have to speak with Ms. Hitchens regarding those items.  
He then reviewed the items under Subdivision and Land Development by stating that items #1, 
#3, #4 and #7 are related to sewer and that they are currently working on those items, item #2 
regarding PPL’s right of way has been completed with a recorded agreement, item #5 financial 
security has not been established by the Township engineer, item #6 regarding sidewalks 
applicant is requesting modification, item #8 regarding emergency response by stating letters 
have been sent but not all responses received and item #9 regarding the access lane by stating 
that there is no formal agreement between the property owners and they would like to keep it that 
way.  Mr. Hutchison addressed item #9 by stating that the Planning Commission has a concern 
that other traffic from the airport would use access lane to access Mount Sidney instead of using 
Old Philadelphia Pike.  The Board and Mr. Huxta discussed the access lane and lack of 
agreement between property owners and PPL.  Mr. Demme suggested an agreement from the 
airport stating that they will not use access.   
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to conditionally approve the Smoketown Airport Land Development 
Plan #16-21 for 311 Airport Drive subject to the David Miller letter granting the four 



 

modifications requested with deferral agreements, the Lancaster County Planning Commission 
letter and posting a sign for no thru traffic at the intersection between the PPL property and 
airport property.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

b. Oakview Estates Land Development Plan #17-05: 77 Foal Court 
 
Chairman Buckwalter asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Dave Damon was 
present. 
 
Mr. Damon from H. Gilroy Damon Associates presented the Oakview Estates Land 
Development Plan.  He stated that the applicant is proposing to demolish the existing bathhouse, 
swimming pool, concrete walks and concrete pool deck and replace with a community center.  
He stated that this will result in a reduction of impervious coverage.  He stated that they are 
requesting five modifications including: #1 waiver of the preliminary plan, #2 deferral of 
requirement to construct curbing along frontage of site along Oakview Road, #3 deferral of 
requirement for the construction of sidewalks along Oakview Road, #4 waiver of plan scale, and 
#5 deferral of the requirements to widen the cartway.  Mr. Demme asked about the connection to 
Bentley Ridge. Mr. Damon stated that Bentley Ridge did not seem interested in a connection.  
The Board discussed the possibilities for connecting the pathways. 
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to conditionally approve the Oakview Estates Land Development 
Plan #17-05 for 77 Foal Court subject to the Township engineer’s letter granting waiver #1, 
granting and deferring waiver #2, granting and deferring waiver #3 with deferral of the 
connection to Bentley Ridge, granting waiver #4, and granting and deferring waiver #5, and also 
subject to the Lancaster County Planning Commission letter.   Mr. Blowers seconded the motion 
and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Other Business 
 

a. MS4 Report 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that Ms. Kadwill has provided the Board with an MS4 summary of 
activities including the preparation of the Township’s Notice of Intent to apply for a new MS4 
permit, the preparation of the annual MS4 report for DEP and the preparation of the Chesapeake 
Bay Pollution Reduction Plan.  He stated that in regards to the Pollution Reduction Plan they 
have estimated costs for the planned projects included in the plan to be completed within the 5 
year period of the next MS4 permit for an estimated total cost of $1.7 million.  He stated that the 
Township has and will be applying for grant funding to help with the cost of the projects.   
Mr. Hutchison stated that these costs are a strong motivation for the development of a 
stormwater fee structure.  Mr. Blowers asked how other municipalities are handling stormwater 
projects.  Mr. Hutchison stated that he thinks they are in the same situation as the Township that 
they are just starting to figure out how to pay for these type of projects.  The Board and  
Mr. Hutchison discussed the possibility of developing a stormwater fee structure and use of the 
funds for stormwater issues.  Mr. Hutchison announced that Mr. AJ Waselewski has become a 
fulltime employee of East Lampeter Township and is being shared with West Lampeter 



 

Township as a Stormwater Technician.  Mr. Demme stated that he attended the Susquehanna 

River Basin Commission public hearing and gave feedback regarding suggestions on stormwater.   

 

b. Authorization to Prepare Multi Modal Transportation Grant Applications 

 

Mr. Hutchison stated that in order for the Township to prepare the grant application with the 

assistance of Stevens & Lee/Griffen, the Township would need to engage McMahon’s 

engineering services to prepare the engineering perspectives for these applications.  He stated 

that the Commonwealth Financing Authority (CFA) application is due at the end of July and the 

PADOT application is due sometime in the fall (no date has been set currently).  He stated that 

the maximum amount the Township could obtain is $3 million with a required 30 percent local 

match.  He stated that after discussions with staff and Mr. Bauer from McMahon it is suggested 

the next project be focused on extending the recommended Rt. 30 streetscape design from the 

eastern end of the changes being installed for the new Tanger/Dutch Wonderland signalized 

intersection east for another 2,000 feet. This would take the improvements through the existing 

Mill Creek Square intersection and include the installation of new decorative signal poles and 

mast arms at the Lancaster Host intersection and the Mill Creek Square intersection. In addition, 

the project would propose to include the extension of the 12 foot wide pedestrian and bicycle 

trail from its end where the Tanger expansion meets the Lancaster Host property east for the 

same distance. 

 

Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the work authorization form from McMahon Associates 

and the fee structure from Stevens & Lee/Griffen and authorize the preparation of the Multi 

Modal Transportation Grant Applications.  Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed 

by unanimous voice vote. 

 

Public Comment 

 

Mr. John Lamparter asked the Board if they would revisit the issue regarding the Young Lungs 

at Play initiative making the play areas in the Township parks smoke free.   

 

Ms. Susan Snyder who lives on Mount Sidney Road expressed concern regarding noise from the 

new development and airport and the lack of a noise ordinance, the traffic and speeding on 

Mount Sidney Road, the lack of signage at the Amish School and that she is holding the Board 

accountable for her well water due to the development being built.  Mr. Blowers stated that there 

are laws that govern the decisions made by the Board.  Mr. Demme asked Mr. Hutchison to 

speak with the Chief and report to the Board about the noise ordinance. 

 

Adjournment 

 

A motion was made by Mr. Eberly and seconded by Mr. Meyer to adjourn the meeting. The 

motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 

held on Monday, June 19, 2017 beginning at 7:30 pm. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Ralph Hutchison 






































































